

LUND UNIVERSITY

Phosphorylated tau in cerebrospinal fluid-derived extracellular vesicles in Alzheimer's disease.

Sattarov, Roman

2024

Document Version: Peer reviewed version (aka post-print)

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Sattarov, R. (2024). Phosphorylated tau in cerebrospinal fluid-derived extracellular vesicles in Alzheimer's disease. [Licentiate Thesis, Department of Clinical Sciences, Malmö]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors: 1

Creative Commons License: CC BY-NC

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00



ROMAN SATTAROV

DEPARTMENT OF CLINICAL SCIENCE, MALMÖ | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY

Phosphorylated tau in cerebrospinal fluid-derived extracellular vesicles in Alzheimer's disease

Phosphorylated tau in cerebrospinal fluid-derived extracellular vesicles in Alzheimer's disease

Roman Sattarov



LICENTIATE DISSERTATION

Licentiate dissertation for the degree of Licentiate in Medical Science at the Faculty of Medicine at Lund University to be publicly defended on 13 of September at 13.00 in Dora Jacobsohn Hall, Biomedical Centre (BMC), Lund Sweden.

> *Faculty opponent* docent Sophia Schedin Weiss, Karolinksa Institute

Organization: LUND UNIVERSITY
Faculty of Medicine. Department of Clinical Science, Malmö Author(s): Roman Sattarov

Document name: Licentiate Dissertation Date of issue: August 20, 2024 Sponsoring Organization

Title and subtitle: Phosphorylated tau in cerebrospinal fluid-derived extracellular vesicles in Alzheimer's disease.

Abstract:

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a debilitating neurodegenerative disorder characterized by the accumulation of β amyloid (A β) peptides and phosphorylated tau (P-tau) proteins in the brain, leading to cognitive decline and memory impairment. Despite extensive research, the exact mechanisms of AD pathogenesis remain elusive, and reliable biomarkers for early diagnosis and disease monitoring are still needed. Extracellular vesicles (EVs), including exosomes (~50–150 nm diameter) and microvesicles (~0.1–1.0 µm diameter), are considered multifunctional molecular complexes that act as mediators of intercellular communication, with roles in maintaining homeostasis and facilitating the exchange of information in both physiological and pathological conditions. Furthermore, EVs have emerged as potential biomarkers due to their ability to carry proteins related to the key pathologies in AD, such as P-tau and A β . EVs may facilitate the spread of these proteins between cells, potentially propagating pathological changes throughout the brain. While numerous studies have examined plasma-derived EVs in AD, limited research has focused on cerebrospinal fluid (CSF)-derived EVs, which may more closely reflect brain changes.

Therefore, this study aims to isolate EVs from CSF using a novel acoustic trapping method and to characterize their content for AD-related biomarkers. We included CSF samples from 20 patients with AD and 20 cognitively unimpaired (CU) individuals. The setup (AcouTrap 2, AcouSort AB) was employed to isolate EVs from minimal volumes (75 µL) of CSF, and then isolation of EVs was confirmed through transmission electron microscopy (TEM) and the presence of EV-specific markers such as CD9, CD63, CD81 and ATP1A3 (a marker specific for brain-derived EVs) and nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA) for size and concentration. For Meso Scale Discovery immunoassays, the EVs were lysed and their content in the form of levels of two variants of P-tau: P-tau181 and P-tau217 were measured.

Our findings demonstrate that EVs can be efficiently isolated from CSF using acoustic isolation, providing a sample suitable for further analysis, without other fragments. Although there were no significant differences in counts or size between EVs isolated from AD and CU CSF, the results revealed that AD patients exhibited higher levels of P-tau181 and lower levels of P-tau217 in CSF-derived EVs compared to CU individuals. This differential presence of P-tau variants opens for future studies of tau biology in AD. It suggests that the ratio of P-tau217 within EVs could serve as a novel biomarker for AD.

Additionally, this study is the first to utilize acoustic trapping for EV isolation from CSF, which may have advantages over traditional methods such as ultracentrifugation, including higher throughput, reduced sample requirements, and enhanced purity. This innovative approach could significantly impact clinical practices by providing a more practical and reliable method for EV-based biomarker discovery. Overall, this research shows distinct differences in P-tau variants within EVs from AD patients compared to CU individuals, highlighting the potential of EVs as biomarkers for AD and suggesting a new way to investigate AD pathophysiology.

Keywords: Alzheimer's disease, extracellular vesicles, P-tau181, P-tau217, acoustic trapping

Classification system and/or index terms (if any)	Supplementary bibliographical information
Language English	Number of pages: 45
ISBN: 978-91-8021-618-0	ISSN
Recipient's notes	Security classification

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Date 2024-12-08

Phosphorylated tau in cerebrospinal fluid-derived extracellular vesicles in Alzheimer's disease

Roman Sattarov



A cover photo was created with the assistance of DALL-E Copyright pp 1-52 Roman Sattarov

Paper 1 © by the Authors (Manuscript unpublished)

Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Science, Malmö

ISBN 978-91-8021-618-0

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2024



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se

MADE IN SWEDEN

Table of Contents

Original Papers	
Papers outside the thesis	
Abstract	9
Lay summary	
Abbreviations	
Introduction	
Alzheimer's disease	13
Hallmark and pathology of AD	13
Advances in the treatment of ΔD	15
Overview of the biogenesis and secretion of FVs	15
Tail and AD nathology	
A β and tau in EVs	
Aims and Hypothesis	
Materials and Methods	
CSF samples selection	
EVs Isolation from CSF using acoustic trapping	
Nanoparticle tracking analysis	
CSF aspiration volumes and EVs lysis methods	
Transmission electron microscopy	
Meso scale discovery assay	
Results	
Initial Experiments	
NTA of EVs and CSF	
EVs Lysis Methods	
Aspiration Volumes	
EVs characterisation with TEM	
Main results	
Discussion	
Conclusion and perspective on future development	
Acknowledgements	
References	

Original Papers

This thesis is based on the following original manuscript:

Roman Sattarov, Megan Havers, Camilla Orbjörn, Erik Stomrud, Shorena Janelidze, Thomas Laurell, Niklas Mattsson-Carlgren **Phosphorylated tau in cerebrospinal fluid-derived extracellular vesicles in Alzheimer's disease.** The manuscript was submitted to Scientific Reports.

Papers outside the thesis

Roman Sattarov, Håkan Toresson, Camilla Orbjörn, Niklas Mattsson-Carlgren Direct Conversion of Fibroblast into Neurons for Alzheimer's Disease Research: A Systematic Review J Alzheimers Dis 2023 95(3):805-828.

Roman Sattarov, Camilla Orbjörn, Malin Parmar, Sara Linse, Thomas Roos, Håkan Toresson, Niklas Mattsson-Carlgren Induced. **Neurons as a Model to Study Alzheimer's Disease to study Biomarkers such as β-Amyloid and pTau181 and 217**. Manuscript in preparation.

Abstract

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a debilitating neurodegenerative disorder characterized by the accumulation of β -amyloid (A β) peptides and phosphorylated tau (P-tau) proteins in the brain, leading to cognitive decline and memory impairment. Despite extensive research, the exact mechanisms of AD pathogenesis remain elusive, and reliable biomarkers for early diagnosis and disease monitoring are still needed. Extracellular vesicles (EVs), including exosomes (~50-150 nm diameter) and microvesicles (~0.1-1.0 µm diameter), are considered multifunctional molecular complexes that act as mediators of intercellular communication, with roles in maintaining homeostasis and facilitating the exchange of information in both physiological and pathological conditions. Furthermore, EVs have emerged as potential biomarkers due to their ability to carry proteins related to the key pathologies in AD, such as P-tau and AB. EVs may facilitate the spread of these proteins between cells, potentially propagating pathological changes throughout the brain. While numerous studies have examined plasma-derived EVs in AD, limited research has focused on cerebrospinal fluid (CSF)-derived EVs, which may more closely reflect brain changes.

Therefore, this study aims to isolate EVs from CSF using a novel acoustic trapping method and to characterize their content for AD-related biomarkers. We included CSF samples from 20 patients with AD and 20 cognitively unimpaired (CU) individuals. The setup (AcouTrap 2, AcouSort AB) was employed to isolate EVs from minimal volumes (75 μ L) of CSF, and then isolation of EVs was confirmed through transmission electron microscopy (TEM) and the presence of EV-specific markers such as CD9, CD63, CD81 and ATP1A3 (a marker specific for brainderived EVs) and nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA) for size and concentration. For Meso Scale Discovery immunoassays, the EVs were lysed and their content in the form of levels of two variants of P-tau: P-tau181 and P-tau217 were measured.

Our findings demonstrate that EVs can be efficiently isolated from CSF using acoustic isolation, providing a sample suitable for further analysis, without other fragments. Although there were no significant differences in counts or size between EVs isolated from AD and CU CSF, the results revealed that AD patients exhibited higher levels of P-tau181 and lower levels of P-tau217 in CSF-derived EVs compared to CU individuals. This differential presence of P-tau variants opens for future studies of tau biology in AD. It suggests that the ratio of P-tau181 to P-tau217 within EVs could serve as a novel biomarker for AD.

Additionally, this study is the first to utilize acoustic trapping for EV isolation from CSF, which may have advantages over traditional methods such as ultracentrifugation, including higher throughput, reduced sample requirements, and enhanced purity. This innovative approach could significantly impact clinical practices by providing a more practical and reliable method for EV-based biomarker

discovery. Overall, this research shows distinct differences in P-tau variants within EVs from AD patients compared to CU individuals, highlighting the potential of EVs as biomarkers for AD and suggesting a new way to investigate AD pathophysiology.

Lay summary

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a progressive and age-related disorder, that causes devastating memory loss, leaving them highly dependable on third parties. Furthermore, a rapidly rising incidence worldwide due to increasing life expectancy results in high burdens to healthcare and caregivers. With a limited understanding of what causes the disease and few treatments available to the public (mainly in the US), finding ways to treat and unravel the pathogenesis of this disease has become more urgent than ever. One of the new developing areas of research involves the tiny particles found in the brain's fluid, known as cerebrospinal fluid (CSF). These particles are called extracellular vesicles (EVs), which can carry important information about what is happening in the brain, especially cell-to-cell communication. Therefore, our study focuses on these EVs to uncover new insights into AD.

One can imagine EVs as tiny "delivery trucks" in the brain, that are released by all brain cells, which transport various cargo that is essential for cells. It includes the delivery of proteins, lipids, and genetic materials, from one brain cell to another. In AD, two particular proteins, β -amyloid (A β) and phosphorylated tau (P-tau), are known to accumulate abnormally and cause neuronal damage. Therefore, by examining the cargo of these tiny "EV trucks", we hope to understand more about how AD develops and progresses.

Our research utilizes a novel method called acoustic trapping to isolate EVs from small-volume samples of CSF. Unlike traditional methods, like ultracentrifugation, are time-consuming and require larger sample volumes, making them less practical for clinical use. Meanwhile, acoustic trapping is faster, gentler, and requires much smaller samples. It is important from a clinical perspective as CSF is precious and its harvest causes inconvenience to patients. In our study, we used CSF samples from 20 patients with AD and 20 cognitively unimpaired (CU) individuals. Using acoustic trapping, we isolated EVs from these samples and examined their cargo, focusing on two variants of the P-tau biomarkers: P-tau181 and P-tau217. Think of biomarkers as biological flags that help doctors and researchers identify and track the progression of diseases. These two forms of P-tau are linked to AD and therefore can provide insight into disease processes. Our findings are intriguing, as we demonstrated that EVs from AD patients have higher levels of P-tau181 and lower levels of P-tau217 when compared to those from CU individuals. Moreover, our study is the first to demonstrate that acoustic trapping can effectively isolate EVs from such small CSF samples. This method not only simplifies the process but also ensures that the isolated EVs are of high purity, making the analysis more reliable. It's a significant step forward in the practical application of EV research in clinical settings and research for potentially shedding light on how AD spreads in the brain.

Abbreviations

AD	Alzheimer's Disease
AICD	APP intracellular domain
APOE	apolipoprotein E
APP	Amyloid precursor protein
ATP1A3	transporting subunit alpha 3
Αβ	β-Amyloid
CSF	Cerebrospinal Fluid
CTFa	α-C terminal fragment
CU	Cognitively Unimpaired
EVs	Extracellular Vesicles
ε3	Allele 4
MSD	Meso Scale Discovery
MMSE	Mini-Mental State Examination
NTA	Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis
P-Tau	Phosphorylated Tau
PSEN	Presenilin
sAPPα	Soluble amyloid precursor protein α
TEM	Transmission Electron Microscopy

Introduction

Alzheimer's disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common neurodegenerative disorder, that accounts for 60-80% of all dementia cases. With a rapidly increasing prevalence, with 50 million people living with AD, this number is expected to rise to 75 million by 2030, mainly due to increased life expectancy, putting a huge burden on the economy due to the health care cost (Prince et al., 2015). Early signs of AD are a progressive cognitive decline, which includes memory impairment, behaviour changes, and a decline of social skills. Neuropathologically, the hallmarks of AD are the accumulation of amyloid- β (A β) in plaques and tau in neurofibrillary tangles in the brain. These changes are typically associated with neuronal loss and cognitive impairment (Scheltens et al., 2021). A β accumulation is established before cognitive impairment (Insel, Hansson and Mattsson-Carlgren, 2021), while aggregation of neurofibrillary tangles and loss of neurons and synapses appear to accrue later, in parallel with the progression of cognitive decline(Serrano-Pozo et al., 2011). When symptoms start before age 65, the syndrome is called early-onset AD (EOAD), which represents ~5% of AD cases(Mantzavinos and Alexiou, 2017; Palmqvist et al., 2017).

Hallmark and pathology of AD

The rate of amyloid can be accelerated with certain genetic "blueprints", which means genes can escalate disease progression, but not necessarily mean one would develop it. In a small fraction of patients (<1%), who often have EOAD, the disease is caused by autosomal dominant mutations in the amyloid precursor protein (APP), presenilin 1 (PSEN1), or presenilin 2 (PSEN2) genes, causing familial forms of AD (FAD) (Breijyeh and Karaman, 2020). However, mutations in APP, PSEN1, and PSEN2 explain 5–10% of the occurrence of early-onset AD (Cacace, Sleegers and Van Broeckhoven, 2016; Van Cauwenberghe, Van Broeckhoven and Sleegers, 2016). Genes, which are part of γ -secretase, are responsible for snipping off APP proteins in the membrane, (**Fig. 1**), resulting in A β form that is more prone to form tables in extracellular space and aggregation of which causes neuronal toxicity, (**Fig. 2**). Meanwhile, in late disease progression, tau hyperphosphorylation causes tau to misfold in neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) within neurons, (**Fig. 2**).



Figure 1. Amyloid precursor protein (APP) proteolytic pathways. APP breakdown in both the non-amyloidogenic and the amyloidogenic pathways. Non-amyloidogenic processing of APP refers to the sequential processing of APP by membrane-bound α -secretases, which cleave within the A β domain to generate the membrane-tethered α -C terminal fragment (CTF α) and the N-terminal fragment Soluble amyloid precursor protein α (sAPP α). CTF α is subsequently cleaved by γ -secretases to generate extracellular P3 and the APP intracellular domain (AICD). Amyloidogenic processing of APP is carried out by the sequential action of membrane-bound β - and γ -secretases. β -Secretase cleaves APP into the membrane-tethered C-terminal fragments β CTF β and N-terminal sAPP β . CTF β is subsequently cleaved by γ -secretases into the extracellular A β and AICD. A pathway for the conversion of A β monomers to higher-order oligomers, protofibrils, and fibrils. A β monomers, and dodecamers to protofibrils and fibrils.



Figure 2. Illustration of a loss of neurons due to cell death in parallel with the A β aggregation process and tau tangles accumulation tau propagation. Cell death through apoptosis or necrosis is triggered by the accumulation AD related proteins. This leads to the loss of neurons due to cell death in parallel with the A β aggregation process, tau phosphorylation, and the formation of misfolded neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs). Additionally, tau propagation through EVs and extracellular pathways contributes to the spread of neurodegeneration across different regions of the brain.

However, most patients (>99%) have sporadic AD (SAD) which typically occurs past the age of 65, often referred to as late-onset AD (LOAD) (Tanzi, 2012). A combination of risk factors, including age, gender, genetics, high blood pressure (Sáiz-Vazquez et al., 2023), mid-life (51-60 of age) high glucose levels (Zhang et al., 2023a), and environmental factors all contribute to SAD (Selkoe, 2002). Furthermore, a less popular, but promising hypothesis on the potential role of viral(Readhead et al., 2018; Da Mesquita and Rua, 2024) and bacterial infections (Da Mesquita and Rua, 2024) on AD, where A β underlined as an antimicrobial peptide (Prosswimmer, Heng and Daggett, 2024).

However, the strongest genetic factor is the ε 4 allele of the apolipoprotein E (*APOE*) gene. The pathobiological function of the ε 4 allele is complex, but it may affect the clearance pathway of A β , as well as potentially also affect tau-mediated neurodegeneration and neuroinflammation (Troutwine et al., 2022). The risk for AD increases and the age of onset of AD declines with an increased number of ε 4 alleles.

Advances in the treatment of AD

Currently, there is still no cure for AD. Furthermore, multiple phase II and III studies of A β and tau removal treatments have failed (Doody et al., 2014; Salloway et al., 2014; Egan et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2021; Imbimbo et al., 2023), but a few recent studies have demonstrated potentially beneficial effects of anti-Aß immunotherapies. So far, Aducanumab, Donanemab, and Lecanemab are only three disease-modifying AD treatments that have been approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (Cavazzoni, 2021; FDA, 2023; 2024). However, even with the promising Donanemab, participants who carried APOE4 benefited less from treatment than those who did not have the allele. Furthermore, Donanemab is significantly less effective in patients with high levels of tau (Reardon, 2023). Meanwhile, Lecanemab has been shown to be substantially less effective in women. This is especially significant because women have a twofold increased risk of AD compared to men. Lecanemab did not slow cognitive decline in APOE4 carriers; rather, it enhanced the decline in study participants with homogeneous $\varepsilon 4$ allele (Kurkinen, 2023).

Refining understanding of the disease may accelerate the development of efficient therapies, by providing a better understanding of the mechanisms and processes of ageing the main factor of AD. The open question stands regarding mechanisms that drive LOAD-related gene mutations to cause $A\beta$ or tau pathological changes. Multiple studies point out that tau pathology can develop in LOAD independently of A β pathways (Raj et al., 2015; Jack et al., 2019).

Furthermore, several studies pointed out the multiple processes that have been identified as significant for biomarker mediation and AD progression, including immune activation, that may contribute to neuroinflammation in AD (Van Eldik et

al., 2016), exosome metabolism, studies showing the disturbance of lipid metabolism by *APOE* polymorphisms, (Liu and Zhang, 2014; Yang et al., 2023), endosomal vesicle recycling, as it plays a vital role in many cellular processes including communication with the extracellular environment, nutrient uptake, and cell signalling (Zadka et al., 2023), and autophagy, a lysosome-dependent and homeostatic process, dysfunction of autophagy is suggested to lead to the accretion of neurotoxic proteins in the AD brain (Uddin et al., 2018), decreased glucose metabolism, dysregulated glucose, and lipid metabolism are key features of AD, with changes shown to precede classical clinical symptoms by many years. (Dewanjee et al., 2022). Notably, the production and secretion of Extracellular vesicles (EVs) are linked to all these processes (Hessvik and Llorente, 2018; Arbo et al., 2020; Heiston et al., 2022).

Overview of the biogenesis and secretion of EVs

EVs, which include exosomes and microvesicles, are small lipid bilayer structures formed and released by a variety of cells, including neurons, microglia, and astrocytes (Kalluri and LeBleu, 2020). EVs are generated by a specific intracellular pathway that involves the invagination of early endosomes to generate small intraluminal vesicles during early endosome maturation (Kalluri and LeBleu, 2020). Then mature endosomes become multivesicular bodies, which are processed in several pathways and these EVs are categorized into two main classes based on their biogenesis: exosomes and microvesicles. Microvesicles are vesicular structures approximately $0.1-1.0 \mu m$ in size, formed by outward blebbing of the plasma membrane, (**Fig. 3**). In contrast, exosomes are generally smaller, around 50–150 nm in diameter, and originate within the endosomal system (Bongiovanni et al., 2021). EVs function as multifunctional molecular complexes that facilitate intercellular communication(Doyle and Wang, 2019).



Figure 3. Illustration of extracellular vesicles (EVs) and their secretion pathway. Microvesicles fuse with the plasma membrane to release exosomes into the extracellular space at a synapse. EVs release form by direct budding at the plasma membrane leading to direct release into the extracellular space. EV's cargo may contain, micro ribonucleic acids (mRNAs), deoxyribonucleic acids (DNAs), and proteins. EVs are typically identified by the presence of these 'surface markers' on the particles namely the tetraspanins CD63, CD9, and CD8.

EVs are emerging as a novel form of message exchange via conveying cargo to target cells and maintaining homeostasis in both normal and pathological conditions. In the brain, EVs carry bioactive molecules such as proteins, non-coding RNAs, and lipids, (**Fig. 3**), linked to neuronal function and neurotransmission, thereby supporting communication between neural cells, synaptic plasticity, and neuronal activity. Furthermore, proteins such as tetraspanins and specific proteins as cargo, that EVs carry from their specific cell of origin (Kalluri and LeBleu, 2020).

However, due to limitations in technology, little is known about which proteins EVs carry and which types of brain cells release these harmful vesicles. Numerous studies consistently highlight the crucial roles of EVs in AD pathogenesis.

Tau and AD pathology

Tau itself is important in neurite outgrowth and axonal development (Lee et al., 1998) in a regular healthy brain environment. However, it is well documented that it also plays a significant role in tau-associated neurodegeneration, such as tau secretion, toxicity, and uptake are moderated by disease-relevant tau changes such as phosphorylation and aggregation of tau in distal dendrites (Lee et al., 2012), cleavage of tau (Guillozet-Bongaarts et al., 2005; Zilka et al., 2010), and oligomerization (Rayman, 2023).

In a mouse model of AD, it has been shown that the spread of tau occurred by the release of EVs containing protein and that depleting microglia reduced the propagation of tau. The study has shown that inhibiting EV release reduces tau propagation in both cell and mouse models (Asai et al., 2015). Furthermore, the study by (Guix et al., 2018) suggests that EV- isolated from plasma, contained more Tau fragments than full-size tau when compared to free-floating in the extracellular medium. This is relevant to AD pathology, as fragmented tau has an increased tendency to aggregate compared to full-length Tau (Lyu et al., 2021). Furthermore, tau is strongly associated with the main AD risk factor aging, as the levels of the tau fragment increase with aging (Matsumoto et al., 2015; Aquino Nunez et al., 2022). While it is not clear how a protein such as tau can move from cell to cell in AD (Gibbons, Lee and Trojanowski, 2019), previous reports have suggested that this may involve EVs (Saman et al., 2012a; Wang et al., 2017).

Aβ and tau in EVs

Tau is secreted by exosomes, and the extracellular appearance of tau and independent of neuronal death, as it is rather part of physiological tau transfer from one neuron to another (Lee et al., 2012). Saman et al., 2012 have shown that EVs associated with phosphorylated tau, particularly p-tau181 are present in CSF samples of AD patients. Furthermore, EVs were significantly enriched relative to

total tau markers in EVs fractions in early AD patients. A pattern was observed in early AD, being marked in patients with Braak stage III neurofibrillary pathology but progressively less so in later stages of AD and was absent from non-AD controls diagnosed with vascular or Lewy body dementia. This indicates that the initial elevation of P-tau levels in AD is not associated with passive, nonspecific tau release consequent to neuron death, since only a small proportion of the brain is involved in neurofibrillary degeneration at Braak stage III when limited cognitive dysfunction is initially observed (Braak and Braak, 1991). Meanwhile, AD EVs ptau181 levels were similar to those of non-AD control patients in later Braak stages V to VI of AD (Saman et al., 2012b). Additionally, the mouse model (Guo et al., 2016) demonstrated efficient tau propagation potency in EV-tau in comparison with vesicle-free tau, suggesting that EVs show higher transmissibility of tau than free tau. Meanwhile, tau phosphorylation itself facilitates tau transmission and propagation (Takeda et al., 2015), EVs secretion mechanisms offer clues to new avenues of research into how tau misprocessing and producing pathological changes may be connected to AD pathology (Takeda et al., 2015).

Furthermore, it has been shown that aggregation-prone proteins such as $A\beta$, α synuclein, and prion protein are also secreted via EVs (Fevrier et al., 2004; Rajendran et al., 2006; Emmanouilidou et al., 2010). For $A\beta$, it has been shown that neurotoxic, oligomeric forms of this protein are associated with EVs isolated from brain tissue and that these vesicles can facilitate intraneuronal propagation of $A\beta$. EVs that contain $A\beta$ were also shown to be neurotoxic to primary cultured neurons indicating, at least in vitro (Sardar Sinha et al., 2018). This makes EVs-tau secretion in early AD particularly interesting, as those proteins interact with tau and intensify the oligomerization and neurotoxicity of protein (Cushman et al., 2010). In conclusion, these observations suggest that neuronal EVs may act as vehicles for the intercellular transport of APP and its catabolites, $A\beta$, and exert neurotoxicity in AD processes.

Aims and Hypothesis

Previous studies have primarily focused on plasma-derived EVs to identify AD biomarkers. However, CSF, being in direct contact with the brain, is a more promising source for studying these markers. Therefore, general aim of this thesis was to seek and provide deeper insights into the molecular changes associated with AD biomarkers and EVs and evaluate the efficacy of EVs as diagnostic and prognostic tools.

Aim 1: Explore the Acoustic Trapping for CSF EVs.

The first aim of this study was to investigate the feasibility and effectiveness of acoustic trapping as a novel method for isolating EVs from CSF. Acoustic trapping is a fast, gentle technique that utilizes sound waves to concentrate and capture particles, such as EVs, and in parallel remove any impurities. This method offers several advantages over traditional isolation techniques, including preserving the integrity of EVs and allowing them to work with as small volumes of CSF that are more relevant for clinical settings.

Hypothesis: Acoustic trapping can effectively isolate EVs from CSF, providing a viable alternative to conventional methods. We hypothesized that this technique would not only allow for the isolation of a broad range of EV sizes but also preserve their structure and the bioactive molecules contained within these vesicles, enabling a more accurate analysis of their potential as biomarkers for AD.

Aim 2: Characterize EVs in AD in Terms of Numbers, Size, Detailed Phenotypes, and P-tau Content.

The second aim of this thesis was to characterize the EVs isolated from CSF in patients with AD and cognitively unimpaired (CU) individuals. This characterization involved a detailed analysis of EV numbers, size distribution, phenotypic markers, and the content of phosphorylated tau proteins (P-tau181 and P-tau217), which are key biomarkers of AD pathology.

Hypothesis: We hypothesized that EVs from AD patients will exhibit distinct characteristics compared to those from CU individuals, and display alterations in their numbers, size, and phenotypic markers, reflecting the pathological processes of AD. Additionally, we expect that the content of P-tau within these EVs will be elevated in AD patients, correlating with the disease's progression and severity.

Materials and Methods

Here are brief descriptions of the methods used in the thesis. For more detailed protocols, see the attached manuscript.

CSF samples selection

The study was carried out in two phases. For preliminary studies to optimize the acoustic trapping for CSF, we used de-identified CSF samples from 10 AD patients and 10 controls. AD patients were selected based on having a positive CSF $A\beta 42/A\beta 40$ ratio and a Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) score below 25.

For the main experiments, we included CU subjects (n = 20) and AD patients (n = 20). CSF concentrations of the established AD markers $A\beta 42/A\beta 40$ and P-tau181 were measured with Meso Scale Discovery (MSD). All AD patients had positive levels of $A\beta 42/A\beta 40$ and P-tau181, while all CU individuals had negative levels of these biomarkers. The cut-off points for AD were, for P-tau181 >50 ng/l and for $A\beta 42/A\beta 40$ ratio <0.89.

CSF samples were collected by lumbar puncture using a sterile needle and transferred into sterile polypropylene tubes. Care was taken to avoid any contamination during the collection process. All procedures were conducted in accordance with relevant ethical guidelines and approved by the ethical review authority. Informed consent was obtained from all study participants. Samples were de-identified before analysis and provided by obtained from the Memory Clinic at Skåne University Hospital, Malmö.

EVs Isolation from CSF using acoustic trapping

EVs were isolated from CSF samples using an acoustic trapping method, employing the AcouTrap 2 device from AcouSort AB. This method involved trapping EVs within a glass capillary (2 mm by 200 μ m) that was coupled with a piezoelectric microtransducer, which created an acoustic standing wave to capture EVs. Unlike prior methods, this study utilized silica beads as seed particles instead of

polystyrene, offering higher retention force and throughput. Before trapping, CSF samples were centrifuged at 100 g for 10 minutes to eliminate large particles. The silica beads formed clusters in the microfluidic channel, where 75 μ l of CSF was aspirated and subjected to acoustic trapping at a frequency of 4 MHz and 10 V peak-to-peak voltage. The EVs were subsequently washed with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) to remove soluble compounds, and then collected by deactivating the ultrasound. The trapped EVs were stored at -80°C for further analysis.

Nanoparticle tracking analysis

The size distribution and concentration of EVs were assessed using Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis (NTA) on a NanoSight LM10 instrument (Malvern Analytical). The trapped EV samples were diluted with particle-free PBS to achieve a 1 ml measurement volume. NTA tracked the Brownian motion of the nanoparticles, allowing for the calculation of size distribution and concentration. Each sample was measured through five 90-second video recordings and analysed with NTA 3.4 software to obtain statistical data.

CSF aspiration volumes and EVs lysis methods

We performed preliminary experiments to optimize the CSF aspiration volume for the EV P-tau217 assay, by lysis EVs and using P-tau217 concentration as the outcome measure. We investigated CSF samples that were aspirated at volumes set at 200 μ l, 150 μ l, 100 μ l, 75 μ l, 50 μ l and 25 μ l for acoustic trapping. We have concluded that an aspirated CSF volume of 75 μ l is optimum for P-tau assay, which allows for receiving a signal above a lower detection limit and achieving a low CSF consumption.

Multiple experiments have also concluded that EVs were best lysed using 0.5% Tween when compared to Tween, Triton x at a variety of concentrations, as well as physical EVs lysis using bio rapture. NTA has shown a rapid and drastic drop-down of particles counted after mixing isolated EVs with lyse buffer. P-tau assay revealed as well that we see a significant boost in signal in samples with 0.5% Tween. Meanwhile, it did not show a negative effect on raw CSF samples, with a non-significant increase in the signal.

Transmission electron microscopy

CSF and trapped EVs samples derived from one AD and one control patient (selected based on a high concentration of EVs according to NTA) were analysed by Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM). Copper TEM grids (400 mesh) were pre-treated with piliform, carbon coated, glow discharged. Trapped samples were vortexed and diluted with 4 % PFA in a 1:1 ratio and incubated for 10 mins at room temperature (RT) to fix the EVs. Then 10 μ l of sample was deposited on each grid and incubated at RT for 20 minutes without drying out. The samples were then labelled, fixed, and stained by floating on top of droplets sequentially as described. Grids were then incubated in PBS for 5 mins. Followed by blocking with bovine serum albumin (1% BSA in PBS) and washing in PBS. Samples were subsequently incubated with chosen primary antibodies, diluted 1:30 in PBS-1%, for 1 hour at RT. We studied the tetraspanins CD9, CD63, and CD81. Primary antibodies used include CD81 Monoclonal Antibody (M38) (Catalogue # 10630D, Thermofisher), CD9 Recombinant Rabbit Monoclonal Antibody (SA35-08) (Catalog # MA5-31980, Thermofisher), CD63 Monoclonal Antibody (Ts63) (Catalog #10628D Thermofisher), ATP1A3 Monoclonal Antibody (XVIF9-G10) (Catalog # MA3-915 Thermofisher) and GLT-1 Recombinant Rabbit Monoclonal Antibody (9H9L17) (Catalog# 701988 Thermofisher). Grids were then washed three times in PBS for 5 minutes each time. Followed by 40 minutes of incubation using appropriate secondary antibodies diluted in PBS-1% (15 nm gold colloidal goat anti-mouse and/or 10 nm gold colloidal goat anti-rabbit). The grids were washed again with PBS three times for 5 minutes. Samples were then placed in glutaraldehyde (1% in PBS) for 5 minutes at RT and then washed in distilled water for 5 minutes. Finally, the grids were incubated for 5 minutes in 1% uranyl acetate. Samples were then left to dry before sample grids were observed under a transmission electron microscope (FEI Tecnai Biotwin 120 kV).

Meso scale discovery assay

Levels of P-tau181 and P-tau217 in the CSF and EVs samples were measured using immunoassays on the MSD platform (Meso Scale Discovery, Rockville, MD, USA) developed by Lilly Research laboratories. Biotinylated (Thermo Scientific) IBA493 (Lilly) and IBA406 (Lilly) were used as capture antibodies in the P-tau217 and P-tau181 assay, respectively. SULFO-TAG (Meso Scale Discovery) conjugated 4G10-E2 antibody (Lilly) was used as the detector. The assays were calibrated with synthetic p-tau217 and ptau181 peptides. The samples were thawed on wet ice. To perform the assays, MSD small-spot streptavidin-coated plates (Meso Scale Discovery) were blocked for 1 hour at RT with 200 µl of 3% BSA in DPBS with 650 rpm mixing on a plate shaker. The plates were then washed three times with

200 μ l of wash buffer (PBS + 0.05% Tween 20) and 25 μ l of biotinylated capture antibody (either IBA 406 for P-tau181 at 1 µg/ml or IBA493 for P-tau217 at 0.1 µg/ml) were added to the wells and incubated for 1 hour at RT with 650 rpm shaking on a plate shaker. The plates were again washed three times with 200 µl of wash buffer. 50 µl of diluted calibrator or sample, either non-lysed control or treated sample with tween 0.5%, was added to each well and incubated for 2 hours at RT with 650 rpm shaking on a plate shaker. The plates were then washed three times with 200 µl of wash buffer and 25 µl of SULFO-TAG-4G10-E2 detection antibody was added at 0.02 µg/ml to the plates and incubated for 1 hour at RT with 650 rpm shaking on a plate shaker. The plates were washed a final time with 200 µl of wash buffer. Finally,150 µl of 2x MSD Read Buffer T with Surfactant (Meso Scale Discovery) was added to each plate and read on the MSD SQ120 within 10 minutes of read buffer addition. Samples were measured with two technical replicates and the mean of duplicates was used in statistical analysis. Levels of CSF P-tau181 were measured out before that (Cat. # 231654, Fujirebio Diagnostics, US, Malvern, PA) using the Lumipulse G1200 automated immunoassay platform according to the method described (Gobom et al., 2022).

Results

This section summarizes key results from the manuscript. For more detailed results, see the attached manuscript.

Initial Experiments

NTA of EVs and CSF

In a series of initial experiments, we established a fundamental protocol for the study. First, we performed NTA on unprocessed CSF samples (raw-CSF) from AD (n=1) and control samples (n=1). We quantified and compared particle size distribution and concentration (**Fig. 4a**). Data shows the variation in particle size distribution and concentration between raw CSF samples and isolated EVs. Trapped EVs had a mean size of 62.5 nm, compared to 125.2 nm in raw CSF samples, indicating our isolation technique preferentially traps smaller particles. Raw NTA dada for (**Fig. 4a**).

Additionally, to improve the reliability of our results, we planned to expand the sample size. In order to process a large volume of samples we analysed the effect of flow rate on the number EVs trapped, (**Fig. 4b**). Results showed that varying the acoustic trapping flow rates did not affect the number of EVs trapped. During the isolation process, silica seed particles were utilized to capture EVs from CSF. The efficiency of EV trapping was assessed under different washing flow rates. Our results indicated that the trapping efficiency was consistent when the washing flow rate was increased from 30 μ l/min to 200 μ l/min, with no significant differences observed in the yield of EVs under these conditions.



Figure 4. Comparative nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA) of CSF-derived particles, extracellular vesicles (EVs). Panel (a) Results of NTA performed on raw-CSF (blue) and trapped (green)of a cognitively unimpaired (CU) patient. The CSF was subsequently diluted to a total volume of 1 ml in preparation for NTA. The mean particle size 127 nm and the mode 83 nm. Size distribution of trapped EVs from CSF. The results, aggregated from five separate captures, show that the trapped samples have a mean particle size of 145 nm mode 93 nm. The graphical profiles display an NTA analysis of EVs based on three 90-second videos capturing the trapped EVs. (b) Effects of different wash flow rates on EV yield using NTA. The figure shows the NTA of EVs isolated from the CSF of a healthy control subject. The EVs were trapped using two distinct washing flow rates, set to 200 µl/min or 30 µl/min, to evaluate the impact of flow rate on EV capture efficiency. In each condition, the trapping procedure was performed in triplicate, and the resultant EVs from these three runs were combined. The pooled samples were then diluted to a final volume of 1 ml to facilitate NTA measurement of the concentration of particles and different wash flow rates.

EVs Lysis Methods

We also investigated lysis methods to make sure that we rapture all EVs, thus, releasing enough cargo for MSD to get reading. We compared multiple lysis methods, Bioruptor Plus (an acoustic lysis of EVs), Triton-X, and Tween. The lysis efficiency of different EV rupture methods was validated using NTA. (**Fig. 5**) shows the particle distribution profiles resulting from Triton-X treatment, Tween-20x treatment, and Bioruptor. Each treatment condition was compared to an untreated reference, which represents the intact EV distribution. Tween-20X treatment at 0.5%, demonstrated a significantly higher reduction of EVs after 5 minutes and was superior to Triton-X 0.1% (even after 25 minutes) and Bioruptor. Therefore, we established that Tween-20X treatment at 0.5%, is optimum and thus we used it throughout the study.



Figure 5. Evaluation of EVs Rupture Methods from Trapped CSF. This analysis was conducted on EVs isolated from the CSF of a healthy control subject, following washing at a flow rate of 200 µl/min. Illustrates particle distribution profiles derived from NTA after applying various EV rupture techniques. The methodologies tested included Triton X at 1% 25 min incubation (represented in Blue), Tween 20X at 0.5% (Yellow), and a mechanical rupture method, Biorupture, performed for 20 cycles (alternating 30 seconds off and on) (Green). A control sample is also presented (Red) for comparison. Each rupture method was assessed for its impact on particle distribution, with results indicating distinctive effects from each treatment compared to the CU.

Aspiration Volumes

We were next interested in the maximum capacity of acoustics. In this initial study, we performed experiments to optimise the CSF aspiration volume for the EV P-tau217 assay, by lysis EVs and using P-tau217 concentration as the outcome measure (**Fig. 6**). The highest P-tau217 concentration was observed at 100 μ l, as no significant increase in P-tau217 concentration was noted at 200 μ l (data not shown). This indicates that 75 μ l is the optimal volume of CSF to aspirate for effective EV trapping, in terms of P-tau217 levels inside EVs. Therefore, for the rest of the experiments, we used a 75 μ l aspiration volume. Although we did not quantify the EVs in this experiment, these findings suggest this volume could be close to the maximum capacity for EV trapping. Additionally, the increase in P-tau217 following lysis supports the notion that P-tau217 is transported within EVs. The non-lysed EVs from the 75 μ l trapped sample had only 0.15 ng/l of P-tau217, whereas lysis increased the P-Tau217 concentration to 0.33 ng/l.



Figure 6. Assessment of P-tau217 levels from lysed EVs from trapped CSF samples using meso scale discovery (MSD). This assay quantifies P-tau217 in EVs isolated from the CSF of an AD patient (n=1) from the preliminary group, from three different MSD plates. Each sample underwent two trapping cycles at specified aspiration volumes to ensure consistency. CSF samples were aspirated at volumes set at 100 μ l, 75 μ l, and 50 μ l for acoustic trapping and then EVs were lysed using 0.5% Tween. In the final column is the signal from a sample trapped from 75 μ l but without lysis. The assay's sensitivity was calibrated to detect P-tau217 at a minimum of twice the concentration of the lowest standard, ensuring reliable low-level detection. The low-level detection limit is average n=3.

EVs characterisation with TEM

To support NTA results we carried out a series of TEM experiments alongside immunogold labelling (**Fig. 7**). Targeting the EV-specific marker CD9 and brainderived marker ATP1A3, we utilized primary antibodies against CD9 and ATP1A3, which were then visualized using secondary antibodies conjugated with gold particles measuring 15 and 10 nm, respectively (**Fig. 7a**). This allowed for specific visualization of the EVs. The analysis included samples from the trapped CSF specimens, which underwent this comprehensive visualization protocol. CD81 positive EVs are depicted in (**Fig. 7b**), using secondary antibodies conjugated with gold particles measuring 15 nanometres. CD63 positive EVs are depicted in (**Fig. 7c**), using secondary antibodies conjugated with gold particles measuring 15 nanometres. An astrocyte-specific EVs maker GLT-1 positive EVs are depicted in (**Fig. 7d**), using secondary antibodies conjugated with gold particles measuring 15 nanometres. Importantly, corresponding negative control images with secondary antibodies revealed no specific binding, data is not presented. Furthermore, we did not observe any "cup-shape" EVs, indicating that EVs were not dehydrated, or damaged during or damaged during (Zhao et al., 2021).



Figure 7. TEM analysis of extracellular vesicles in trapped CSF. This figure shows TEM images resulting from the immunogold labelling technique to visualize EVs isolated from CSF. (a) EVs have been immunolabeled with primary antibodies against CD9 and ATP1A3, followed by 15 nm and 10 gold-conjugated secondary antibodies, with yellow arrows highlighting CD9 positive, green ATP1A3 positive stained EVs. The pink arrow indicates non-labelled EVs. The scale bar represents 100 nm. (b) EVs have been immunolabeled with primary antibodies against CD81 followed by 10nm gold-conjugated secondary antibodies, with a blue arrow highlighting CD81 positive. The scale bar represents 100 nm. (c) EVs have been immunolabeled with primary antibodies against CD63 followed by 10nm gold-conjugated secondary antibodies, with orange arrows highlighting CD63 positive. The scale bar represents 100 nm. (d) EVs have been immunolabeled with primary antibodies against GLT-1 followed by 10nm gold-conjugated secondary antibodies, with red arrows highlighting CD81 positive. The scale bar represents 100 nm. (d) EVs have been immunolabeled with primary antibodies against GLT-1 followed by 10nm gold-conjugated secondary antibodies, with red arrows highlighting CD81 positive. The pink arrow indicates non-labelled EVs. The scale bar represents 100 nm. (d) EVs have been immunolabeled with primary antibodies against GLT-1 followed by 10nm gold-conjugated secondary antibodies, with red arrows highlighting CD81 positive.

Main results

In our experiments, first of all, we demonstrated for the first time that acoustic trapping enables the isolation of EVs from CSF and demonstrates that EVs from AD have differential content of P-tau variants when compared to CU. AD patients have higher levels of P-tau181 and notably lower levels of P-tau217 in CSF-derived EVs when compared to CU individuals. Meanwhile, when examining the levels of P-tau217 in raw CSF, AD patients exhibited higher concentrations than CU subjects. Furthermore, in the EVs, the P-tau181/P-tau217 ratio was higher in the CU group. The observed trends of biomarker levels in EVs and CSF provide complementary insights into the pathophysiology of AD, potentially this could indicate a difference in the expression or clearance rates of specific variants of P-tau in EVs in AD.



Figure 8. P-tau217 in CSF and EVs. (a) Meso Scale Discovery assay of P-tau217 from trapped EVs from the same CSF samples. Aspiration of 75μ I at 200μ I 1/m. EVs were lysed with tween 0.5%. The red dashed line is a low detection limit (twice the lowest value on the calibration standard). A Wilcoxon rank-sum test indicates a statistically significant difference between the groups for both CSF and EVs but with opposite directions. (b) Meso Scale Discovery assay of P-tau217 from CSF of AD (n=20) and CU (n=20) samples.



Figure 9. P-tau181 in CSF and EVs. Meso Scale Discovery assays of P-tau181 from CSF of AD (n=20) and CU (n=20) samples. (a) Meso Scale Discovery assay of P-tau181 from trapped EVs isolated from the 40 patient CSF samples. Aspiration of 75 μ l at 200 μ l //m. EVs were lysed with tween 0.5%. The red dash line is a low detection limit (twice the lowest value of a standard). The Wilcoxon rank-sum test indicates a statistically significant difference between the groups for both CSF and EVs, with a similar correlation trend (b) Meso Scale Discovery assay of P-tau181 from unprocessed CSF of the same patient samples.

Meanwhile, NTA analysis revealed no statistically significant difference in the size distribution of EVs between the two groups. The mean particle size in AD samples was 144.5 nm, closely matching the CU group's mean of 144.0 nm. Additionally, our analysis showed that neither gender nor age significantly influenced the size distribution of EVs. This could suggest that, within the scope of this study, the EV size distribution alone may not serve as a distinguishing factor between AD and CU individuals. This is a potentially underlying need to switch focus for further investigations into the content and potential biomarkers within EVs, instead of EVs themselves.

Discussion

This thesis is the first demonstration of how a novel approach, acoustic trapping, can be implemented for isolating EVs from human CSF and subsequently quantifying EV cargo in the form of phosphorylated tau proteins in AD patient samples. Along with that, we established a protocol for EV lysis with (Tween-X), where we determined the time (> 5min), and concentration (0.5%), to ensure a release of all the cargo from EVs. It is essential to find optimum lysis methods which can have different effects depending on vesicle subpopulations (Osteikoetxea et al., 2015). Using non-ionic detergents, at the suggested concentrations, such as Tween-X, allows to break lipid–lipid interactions and lipid-protein interactions rather than protein-protein interactions. That enables it to differentiate EVs from protein aggregates inside of EVs. Thus, enclosed proteins, RNAs, and metabolites may be released for detection.

Using MSD assays, we identified significant differences in EV cargo levels of phosphorylated forms of tau between AD patients and CU individuals. Our findings reinforce the importance of EVs' critical role in the pathophysiology of AD, particularly in the transport and propagation of specific tau protein variants. The role of tau in AD, as highlighted in the Introduction, involves its hyperphosphorylation and subsequent aggregation into neurofibrillary tangles, a key pathological hallmark of the disease. Furthermore, it supports the notion that tau proteins, particularly in their phosphorylated forms, are actively secreted via EVs rather than merely being released as a result of neuronal death. Meanwhile, the majority of tau is secreted in a free form, approximately 90% (Dujardin et al., 2014). Our observations are consistent with previous research indicating that tau is involved in an active secretory process, with a significant portion being associated with EVs, including exosomes(Dujardin et al., 2014; Mudher et al., 2017).

Understanding these mechanisms is crucial for improving disease monitoring and developing targeted therapies, as pathological tau can transfer between cells, promoting the spread of neurodegeneration across brain regions(Frost, Jacks and Diamond, 2009; Yamada et al., 2011; Mudher et al., 2017). Interestingly, while we observed higher levels of P-tau181 in the AD group relative to the CU group, the levels of P-tau217 were paradoxically higher in EVs from CU individuals. This contrasts with the elevated P-tau217 levels found in AD CSF from the same cohort (as well as in other cohorts, where CSF P-tau217 has consistently been found to be markedly increased in AD) (Janelidze et al., 2020; Ashton et al., 2023). The

difference in the ratio of P-tau181/P-tau217 between EVs and CSF could imply a different mechanism of tau variant expression or clearance within EVs. Although it is unknown why the metabolism should differ so between these two P-tau variants, the finding aligns with studies suggesting that EV-mediated tau secretion plays a significant role in the abnormal processing of tau and the origin of elevated CSF tau in early AD (Saman et al., 2012c; Stancu et al., 2015; Yuyama et al., 2015).

Our analysis also revealed that demographic factors such as age and gender did not significantly influence the levels of P-tau in EVs or CSF, reinforcing the idea that these biochemical differences are more directly related to the underlying disease processes rather than demographic variations. Furthermore, our analysis showed no significant correlation between the CSF $A\beta 42/A\beta 40$ ratio and trapped P-tau levels.

NTA analysis showed variability in EV concentrations, with a mean size of 144 nm, indicating that while EVs are carriers of disease-relevant biomarkers, their absolute counts or size distributions may not directly reflect the pathological state, in the format of our research, emphasizing the importance of focusing on the content of EVs rather than their quantity or size alone for disease characterization. The mean size of isolated EVs was consistent with previous reports (Guha et al., 2023; Sandau et al., 2024), although our findings did not show significant differences in EV concentration or size between AD and CU groups, contrasting with other studies that reported higher EV concentrations and smaller sizes in AD CSF.

Further, analyses of EVs with TEM provided additional insights, revealing a predominance of small EVs, particularly those less than 50 nm in diameter, which NTA may miss due to its detection limits. TEM provided qualitative analysis, thus contributing to the variance of average size. In summary, TEM analysis also confirmed the presence of classical EV markers, such as CD9, CD63, and CD81. Studies indicate that these markers are not equally expressed in all EVs but show heterogeneity that reflects the expression levels of their cell of origin, such as neuronal or glial cells (Kugeratski et al., 2021). Our study observed all CD9, CD63, and CD81 positive EVs, generally considered classical EV markers (Andreu, Zoraida, Yanez-Mo, 2014). All markers indicate that EV populations in various subpopulations are present. This heterogeneity introduces an extra level of complexity in the study of EV function in AD.TEM also revealed a notably higher presence of EVS that are just CD9-positive. Studies indicate, that small-sized EVs are CD9 positive, medium-sized EVs are CD81 positive, and larger EVs are positive for both CD81 and CD9 (Zhang et al., 2023b).

Furthermore, the presence of ATP1A3 suggested the presence of neuronal EVs (You et al., 2023) and GLT-1 expression, and glia-related EVs (Ahmad et al., 2022). This heterogeneity underscores the complex role of EVs in AD, particularly in glial-to-neuronal communication, where microglia and astrocytes play pivotal roles in supporting neuronal functions and potentially propagating tau pathology(van de Wakker et al., 2023).

That opens the opportunity to investigate roles in EVs related to their cell origin. The pivotal role of EVs in glial-to-neuronal communication has gained attention in the field of molecular neuroscience. (Frühbeis et al., 2013; Ahmad et al., 2022). Concerning AD propagation, microglia are directly associated with A β and tau density(Smith et al., 2022). EVs secreted by astrocytes are key factors in supporting neuronal functions(Li et al., 2021). Both microglia depletion and inhibition of EV production decreased tau propagation in experimental models (Agosta et al., 2014; Clayton et al., 2021). Investigating if CSF EVs are released by activated microglia and astrocytes in response to AD pathology is crucial, as these EVs carry pro-inflammatory molecules, such as cytokines and chemokines, which can induce inflammatory responses in recipient cells, leading to neuronal damage and exacerbating AD pathology (Van Hezel et al., 2017; Gabrielli et al., 2022).

Additionally, EVs hold significant promise for clinical and research applications. The genetic and lipid content of EVs presents viable targets for biomarkers associated with neurological diseases. Multiple studies have shown that using CSF and plasma has identified panels of EV-related mRNA panels that show expression differences between control and diseased individuals (Cheng et al., 2015; Saugstad et al., 2017). Furthermore, these mRNA are distinct from the mRNA profile of astrocytes. (Men et al., 2019). Furthermore, mRNA (MiR-124a, inflammatoryassociated) loaded in neuronal EVs can regulate astrocyte functions by being directly uptaken into astrocytes, regulate extracellular glutamate levels, and Furthermore, svnaptic activation. as mentioned modulate previously, neuroinflammation is an important AD factor. EVs may also induce neuroinflammation, and impair neuronal functions, which can lead to neuronal death, after brain injury (Yin et al., 2020). Overall, it has been well-documented that EVs facilitate the secretion of pro-inflammatory proteins (Ridder et al., 2014).

Conclusion and perspective on future development

During the optimization of our methodology, we developed a protocol for accurately quantifying P-tau levels within EVs from CSF. Our findings demonstrated that EVs indeed carry P-tau, with the detergent lysis method playing a crucial role in releasing these proteins for detection. The presence of P-tau in EVs, confirmed through increased levels post-lysis, highlights the potential of EVs as carriers of tau pathology in AD. The differential levels of P-tau181 and P-tau217 in EVs and their distinct difference when compared to raw CSF underline the potential importance of EVs as a source of biomarkers for neurodegenerative diseases, particularly AD. Therefore, this research establishes the groundwork for using CSF-derived EV cargo to study disease propagation using AcouTrap 2 (AcouSort AB).

In conclusion, this study provides compelling evidence that smaller EVs, with confirmed cerebral origins via ATP1A3 and GLT-1 expression, can be effectively isolated using acoustic trapping from the CSF of AD and CU patients. The observed differences in P-tau variants within these EVs open new avenues for biomarker discovery and enhance our understanding of tau propagation in AD. Future studies should focus on characterizing specific EV subpopulations, particularly those derived from microglia, to further elucidate their role in tau spread and AD pathology. However, understanding which neuronal subtypes release diseaseassociated EVs would be important, for understanding AD pathology. Furthermore, it would be important to establish if there is a presence of A β in EVs, and how it correlates to Tau in EVs, and how the EV content correlates to the deposition of AB and tau in the brain, as well as downstream events such as atrophy and cognitive decline. Future studies may also validate these findings in larger cohorts and explore these EV's toxicity and use in AD cell models. Finally, research is needed to clarify the relationship between these EV changes and other aspects of AD, such as inflammation markers.

Acknowledgements

I would like to extend my heartfelt thanks to everyone who supported me throughout this journey, both scientifically and socially. My deepest gratitude goes to my cosupervisor, **Oskar Hanson**, for your guidance and insights. I am immensely thankful to my main supervisor, **Niklas Mattsson-Carlgren**, for giving me the opportunity to pursue a PhD under your mentorship and for introducing me to the fascinating world of Neuroscience.

A special note of thanks to **Camilla Orbjörn** for your extensive knowledge, unwavering support, and guidance throughout this year. Your help has been invaluable, and I could always rely on you.

I am particularly grateful to **Megan Havers** for the outstanding collaboration we shared. You have been an incredible colleague and a true friend.

I would also like to express my sincere thanks to **Shorena Janelidze** for all your help and teaching with the assays. Your expertise and patience have greatly contributed to the success of this research.

This research was generously supported by the Swedish Research Council, the Knut and Alice Wallenberg Foundation, the Swedish Alzheimer Foundation, and other institutions. I also wish to thank the Memory Clinic at Skåne University Hospital for providing the CSF samples, and to my supervisors and colleagues for their indispensable guidance and support.

References

- Agosta, F., Dalla Libera, D., Spinelli, E.G., Finardi, A., Canu, E., Bergami, A., Bocchio Chiavetto, L., Baronio, M., Comi, G., Martino, G., Matteoli, M., Magnani, G., Verderio, C. and Furlan, R., 2014. Myeloid microvesicles in cerebrospinal fluid are associated with myelin damage and neuronal loss in mild cognitive impairment and <scp>A</scp> lzheimer disease. Annals of Neurology, 76(6), pp.813–825. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.24235.
- Ahmad, S., Srivastava, R.K., Singh, P., Naik, U.P. and Srivastava, A.K., 2022. Role of Extracellular Vesicles in Glia-Neuron Intercellular Communication. Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience, 15. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2022.844194.
- Andreu, Zoraida, Yanez-Mo, M., 2014. Tetraspanins in Extracellular Vesicle Formation and Function. Frontiers in Immunology, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2014.00442.
- Aquino Nunez, W., Combs, B., Gamblin, T.C. and Ackley, B.D., 2022. Age-dependent accumulation of tau aggregation in Caenorhabditis elegans. Frontiers in Aging, 3. https://doi.org/10.3389/fragi.2022.928574.
- Arbo, B.D., Cechinel, L.R., Palazzo, R.P. and Siqueira, I.R., 2020. Endosomal dysfunction impacts extracellular vesicle release: Central role in Aβ pathology. Ageing Research Reviews, 58, p.101006. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2019.101006.
- Asai, H., Ikezu, S., Tsunoda, S., Medalla, M., Luebke, J., Haydar, T., Wolozin, B., Butovsky, O., Kügler, S. and Ikezu, T., 2015. Depletion of microglia and inhibition of exosome synthesis halt tau propagation. Nature Neuroscience, 18(11), pp.1584– 1593. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4132.
- Ashton, N.J., Puig-Pijoan, A., Milà-Alomà, M., Fernández-Lebrero, A., García-Escobar, G., González-Ortiz, F., Kac, P.R., Brum, W.S., Benedet, A.L., Lantero-Rodriguez, J., Day, T.A., Vanbrabant, J., Stoops, E., Vanmechelen, E., Triana-Baltzer, G., Moughadam, S., Kolb, H., Ortiz-Romero, P., Karikari, T.K., Minguillon, C., Hernández Sánchez, J.J., Navalpotro-Gómez, I., Grau-Rivera, O., María Manero, R., Puente-Periz, V., de la Torre, R., Roquer, J., Dage, J.L., Zetterberg, H., Blennow, K. and Suárez-Calvet, M., 2023. Plasma and CSF biomarkers in a memory clinic: Head-to-head comparison of phosphorylated tau immunoassays. Alzheimer's & Dementia, 19(5), pp.1913–1924. https://doi.org/10.1002/alz.12841.
- Bongiovanni, L., Andriessen, A., Wauben, M.H.M., Hoen, E.N.M.N.-'t and de Bruin, A., 2021. Extracellular Vesicles: Novel Opportunities to Understand and Detect Neoplastic Diseases. Veterinary Pathology, 58(3), pp.453–471. https://doi.org/10.1177/0300985821999328.

- Braak, H. and Braak, E., 1991. Neuropathological stageing of Alzheimer-related changes. Acta Neuropathologica, [online] 82(4), pp.239–259. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00308809.
- Breijyeh, Z. and Karaman, R., 2020. Comprehensive Review on Alzheimer's Disease: Causes and Treatment. Molecules, 25(24), p.5789. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules25245789.
- Cacace, R., Sleegers, K. and Van Broeckhoven, C., 2016. Molecular genetics of earlyonset Alzheimer's disease revisited. Alzheimer's & Dementia, 12(6), pp.733–748. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2016.01.012.
- Van Cauwenberghe, C., Van Broeckhoven, C. and Sleegers, K., 2016. The genetic landscape of Alzheimer disease: clinical implications and perspectives. Genetics in Medicine, 18(5), pp.421–430. https://doi.org/10.1038/gim.2015.117.
- Cavazzoni, P., 2021. FDA's Decision to Approve New Treatment for Alzheimer's Disease. FDA.gov.
- Cheng, L., Doecke, J.D., Sharples, R.A., Villemagne, V.L., Fowler, C.J., Rembach, A., Martins, R.N., Rowe, C.C., Macaulay, S.L., Masters, C.L. and Hill, A.F., 2015. Prognostic serum miRNA biomarkers associated with Alzheimer's disease shows concordance with neuropsychological and neuroimaging assessment. Molecular Psychiatry, 20(10), pp.1188–1196. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2014.127.
- Clayton, K., Delpech, J.C., Herron, S., Iwahara, N., Ericsson, M., Saito, T., Saido, T.C., Ikezu, S. and Ikezu, T., 2021. Plaque associated microglia hyper-secrete extracellular vesicles and accelerate tau propagation in a humanized APP mouse model. Molecular Neurodegeneration, 16(1), p.18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13024-021-00440-9.
- Cushman, M., Johnson, B.S., King, O.D., Gitler, A.D. and Shorter, J., 2010. Prion-like disorders: blurring the divide between transmissibility and infectivity. Journal of Cell Science, 123(8), pp.1191–1201. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.051672.
- Dewanjee, S., Chakraborty, P., Bhattacharya, H., Chacko, L., Singh, B., Chaudhary, A., Javvaji, K., Pradhan, S.R., Vallamkondu, J., Dey, A., Kalra, R.S., Jha, N.K., Jha, S.K., Reddy, P.H. and Kandimalla, R., 2022. Altered glucose metabolism in Alzheimer's disease: Role of mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, 193, pp.134–157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2022.09.032.
- Doody, R.S., Thomas, R.G., Farlow, M., Iwatsubo, T., Vellas, B., Joffe, S., Kieburtz, K., Raman, R., Sun, X., Aisen, P.S., Siemers, E., Liu-Seifert, H. and Mohs, R., 2014. Phase 3 Trials of Solanezumab for Mild-to-Moderate Alzheimer's Disease. New England Journal of Medicine, 370(4), pp.311–321. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1312889.
- Doyle, L. and Wang, M., 2019. Overview of Extracellular Vesicles, Their Origin, Composition, Purpose, and Methods for Exosome Isolation and Analysis. Cells, 8(7), p.727. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8070727.

- Dujardin, S., Bégard, S., Caillierez, R., Lachaud, C., Delattre, L., Carrier, S., Loyens, A., Galas, M.-C., Bousset, L., Melki, R., Aurégan, G., Hantraye, P., Brouillet, E., Buée, L. and Colin, M., 2014. Ectosomes: A New Mechanism for Non-Exosomal Secretion of Tau Protein. PLoS ONE, [online] 9(6), p.e100760. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0100760.
- Egan, M.F., Kost, J., Voss, T., Mukai, Y., Aisen, P.S., Cummings, J.L., Tariot, P.N., Vellas, B., van Dyck, C.H., Boada, M., Zhang, Y., Li, W., Furtek, C., Mahoney, E., Harper Mozley, L., Mo, Y., Sur, C. and Michelson, D., 2019. Randomized Trial of Verubecestat for Prodromal Alzheimer's Disease. New England Journal of Medicine, 380(15), pp.1408–1420. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1812840.
- Van Eldik, L.J., Carrillo, M.C., Cole, P.E., Feuerbach, D., Greenberg, B.D., Hendrix, J.A., Kennedy, M., Kozauer, N., Margolin, R.A., Molinuevo, J.L., Mueller, R., Ransohoff, R.M., Wilcock, D.M., Bain, L. and Bales, K., 2016. The roles of inflammation and immune mechanisms in Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & Dementia: Translational Research & Clinical Interventions, 2(2), pp.99–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trci.2016.05.001.
- Emmanouilidou, E., Melachroinou, K., Roumeliotis, T., Garbis, S.D., Ntzouni, M., Margaritis, L.H., Stefanis, L. and Vekrellis, K., 2010. Cell-Produced α-Synuclein Is Secreted in a Calcium-Dependent Manner by Exosomes and Impacts Neuronal Survival. The Journal of Neuroscience, 30(20), pp.6838–6851. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5699-09.2010.
- FDA, 2023. FDA Grants Accelerated Approval for Alzheimer's Disease Treatment. FDA.gov.
- FDA, 2024. FDA approves treatment for adults with Alzheimer's disease. FDA.gov.
- Fevrier, B., Vilette, D., Archer, F., Loew, D., Faigle, W., Vidal, M., Laude, H. and Raposo, G., 2004. Cells release prions in association with exosomes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 101(26), pp.9683–9688. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0308413101.
- Frost, B., Jacks, R.L. and Diamond, M.I., 2009. Propagation of Tau Misfolding from the Outside to the Inside of a Cell. Journal of Biological Chemistry, [online] 284(19), pp.12845–12852. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M808759200.
- Frühbeis, C., Fröhlich, D., Kuo, W.P. and Krämer-Albers, E.-M., 2013. Extracellular vesicles as mediators of neuron-glia communication. Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2013.00182.
- Gabrielli, M., Raffaele, S., Fumagalli, M. and Verderio, C., 2022. The multiple faces of extracellular vesicles released by microglia: Where are we 10 years after? Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience, 16. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2022.984690.
- Gibbons, G.S., Lee, V.M.Y. and Trojanowski, J.Q., 2019. Mechanisms of Cell-to-Cell Transmission of Pathological Tau. JAMA Neurology, 76(1), p.101. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaneurol.2018.2505.

- Gobom, J., Parnetti, L., Rosa-Neto, P., Vyhnalek, M., Gauthier, S., Cataldi, S., Lerch, O., Laczo, J., Cechova, K., Clarin, M., Benet, A.L., Pascoal, T.A., Rahmouni, N., Vandijck, M., Huyck, E., Le Bastard, N., Stevenson, J., Chamoun, M., Alcolea, D., Lleó, A., Andreasson, U., Verbeek, M.M., Bellomo, G., Rinaldi, R., Ashton, N.J., Zetterberg, H., Sheardova, K., Hort, J. and Blennow, K., 2022. Validation of the LUMIPULSE automated immunoassay for the measurement of core AD biomarkers in cerebrospinal fluid. Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine (CCLM), 60(2), pp.207–219. https://doi.org/10.1515/cclm-2021-0651.
- Guha, D., Misra, V., Chettimada, S., Yin, J. and Gabuzda, D., 2023. CSF Extracellular Vesicle Aβ42 and Tau/Aβ42 Ratio Are Associated with Cognitive Impairment in Older People with HIV. Viruses, 16(1), p.72. https://doi.org/10.3390/v16010072.
- Guillozet-Bongaarts, A.L., Garcia-Sierra, F., Reynolds, M.R., Horowitz, P.M., Fu, Y., Wang, T., Cahill, M.E., Bigio, E.H., Berry, R.W. and Binder, L.I., 2005. Tau truncation during neurofibrillary tangle evolution in Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiology of Aging, 26(7), pp.1015–1022. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2004.09.019.
- Guix, F., Corbett, G., Cha, D., Mustapic, M., Liu, W., Mengel, D., Chen, Z., Aikawa, E., Young-Pearse, T., Kapogiannis, D., Selkoe, D. and Walsh, D., 2018. Detection of Aggregation-Competent Tau in Neuron-Derived Extracellular Vesicles. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 19(3), p.663. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms19030663.
- Guo, J.L., Narasimhan, S., Changolkar, L., He, Z., Stieber, A., Zhang, B., Gathagan, R.J., Iba, M., McBride, J.D., Trojanowski, J.Q. and Lee, V.M.Y., 2016. Unique pathological tau conformers from Alzheimer's brains transmit tau pathology in nontransgenic mice. Journal of Experimental Medicine, 213(12), pp.2635–2654. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20160833.
- Heiston, E.M., Ballantyne, A., Stewart, N.R., La Salvia, S., Musante, L., Lanningan, J., Erdbrügger, U. and Malin, S.K., 2022. Insulin infusion decreases medium-sized extracellular vesicles in adults with metabolic syndrome. American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism, 323(4), pp.E378–E388. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.00022.2022.
- Hessvik, N.P. and Llorente, A., 2018. Current knowledge on exosome biogenesis and release. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences, 75(2), pp.193–208. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-017-2595-9.
- Van Hezel, M.E., Nieuwland, R., Van Bruggen, R. and Juffermans, N.P., 2017. The Ability of Extracellular Vesicles to Induce a Pro-Inflammatory Host Response. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 18(6), p.1285. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms18061285.
- Imbimbo, B., Balducci, C., Ippati, S. and Watling, M., 2023. Initial failures of anti-tau antibodies in Alzheimer's disease are reminiscent of the amyloid-β story. Neural Regeneration Research, 18(1), p.117. https://doi.org/10.4103/1673-5374.340409.
- Insel, P.S., Hansson, O. and Mattsson-Carlgren, N., 2021. Association Between Apolipoprotein E ε2 vs ε4, Age, and β-Amyloid in Adults Without Cognitive Impairment. JAMA Neurology, 78(2), p.229. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.3780.

- Jack, C.R., Wiste, H.J., Botha, H., Weigand, S.D., Therneau, T.M., Knopman, D.S., Graff-Radford, J., Jones, D.T., Ferman, T.J., Boeve, B.F., Kantarci, K., Lowe, V.J., Vemuri, P., Mielke, M.M., Fields, J.A., Machulda, M.M., Schwarz, C.G., Senjem, M.L., Gunter, J.L. and Petersen, R.C., 2019. The bivariate distribution of amyloid-β and tau: relationship with established neurocognitive clinical syndromes. Brain, 142(10), pp.3230–3242. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awz268.
- Janelidze, S., Stomrud, E., Smith, R., Palmqvist, S., Mattsson, N., Airey, D.C., Proctor, N.K., Chai, X., Shcherbinin, S., Sims, J.R., Triana-Baltzer, G., Theunis, C., Slemmon, R., Mercken, M., Kolb, H., Dage, J.L. and Hansson, O., 2020. Cerebrospinal fluid p-tau217 performs better than p-tau181 as a biomarker of Alzheimer's disease. Nature Communications, 11(1), p.1683. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-15436-0.
- Kalluri, R. and LeBleu, V.S., 2020. The biology, function, and biomedical applications of exosomes. Science, 367(6478). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aau6977.
- Kugeratski, F.G., Hodge, K., Lilla, S., McAndrews, K.M., Zhou, X., Hwang, R.F., Zanivan, S. and Kalluri, R., 2021. Quantitative proteomics identifies the core proteome of exosomes with syntenin-1 as the highest abundant protein and a putative universal biomarker. Nature Cell Biology, 23(6), pp.631–641. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41556-021-00693-y.
- Kurkinen, M.T., 2023. Lecanemab (Leqembi) is not the right drug for patients with Alzheimer's disease. Advances in Clinical and Experimental Medicine, 32(9), pp.943–947. https://doi.org/10.17219/acem/171379.
- Lee, G., Newman, S.T., Gard, D.L., Band, H. and Panchamoorthy, G., 1998. Tau interacts with src-family non-receptor tyrosine kinases. Journal of Cell Science, 111(21), pp.3167–3177. https://doi.org/10.1242/jcs.111.21.3167.
- Lee, S., Kim, W., Li, Z. and Hall, G.F., 2012. Accumulation of Vesicle-Associated Human Tau in Distal Dendrites Drives Degeneration and Tau Secretion in an In Situ Cellular Tauopathy Model. International Journal of Alzheimer's Disease, 2012, pp.1–16. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/172837.
- Li, T., Tan, X., Li, S., Al-Nusaif, M. and Le, W., 2021. Role of Glia-Derived Extracellular Vesicles in Neurodegenerative Diseases. Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnagi.2021.765395.
- Liu, Q. and Zhang, J., 2014. Lipid metabolism in Alzheimer's disease. Neuroscience Bulletin, 30(2), pp.331–345. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12264-013-1410-3.
- Lyu, C., Da Vela, S., Al-Hilaly, Y., Marshall, K.E., Thorogate, R., Svergun, D., Serpell, L.C., Pastore, A. and Hanger, D.P., 2021. The Disease Associated Tau35 Fragment has an Increased Propensity to Aggregate Compared to Full-Length Tau. Frontiers in Molecular Biosciences, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmolb.2021.779240.
- Mantzavinos, V. and Alexiou, A., 2017. Biomarkers for Alzheimer's Disease Diagnosis. Current Alzheimer Research, 14(11). https://doi.org/10.2174/1567205014666170203125942.

- Matsumoto, S.-E., Motoi, Y., Ishiguro, K., Tabira, T., Kametani, F., Hasegawa, M. and Hattori, N., 2015. The twenty-four KDa C-terminal tau fragment increases with aging in tauopathy mice: implications of prion-like properties. Human Molecular Genetics, 24(22), pp.6403–6416. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddv351.
- Men, Y., Yelick, J., Jin, S., Tian, Y., Chiang, M.S.R., Higashimori, H., Brown, E., Jarvis, R. and Yang, Y., 2019. Exosome reporter mice reveal the involvement of exosomes in mediating neuron to astroglia communication in the CNS. Nature Communications, 10(1), p.4136. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-11534-w.
- Da Mesquita, S. and Rua, R., 2024. Brain border-associated macrophages: common denominators in infection, aging, and Alzheimer's disease? Trends in Immunology, 45(5), pp.346–357. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2024.03.007.
- Mudher, A., Colin, M., Dujardin, S., Medina, M., Dewachter, I., Alavi Naini, S.M., Mandelkow, E.-M., Mandelkow, E., Buée, L., Goedert, M. and Brion, J.-P., 2017.
 What is the evidence that tau pathology spreads through prion-like propagation? Acta Neuropathologica Communications, [online] 5(1), p.99. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40478-017-0488-7.
- Osteikoetxea, X., Sódar, B., Németh, A., Szabó-Taylor, K., Pálóczi, K., Vukman, K. V., Tamási, V., Balogh, A., Kittel, Á., Pállinger, É. and Buzás, E.I., 2015. Differential detergent sensitivity of extracellular vesicle subpopulations. Organic & Biomolecular Chemistry, 13(38), pp.9775–9782. https://doi.org/10.1039/C5OB01451D.
- Palmqvist, S., Schöll, M., Strandberg, O., Mattsson, N., Stomrud, E., Zetterberg, H., Blennow, K., Landau, S., Jagust, W. and Hansson, O., 2017. Earliest accumulation of β-amyloid occurs within the default-mode network and concurrently affects brain connectivity. Nature Communications, 8(1), p.1214. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-01150-x.
- Prince, M., Wimo, A., Guerchet, M., Ali, G.-C., Wu, Y.-T. and Prina, M., 2015. World Alzheimer Report 2015. The Global Impact of Dementia: An analysis of prevalence, incidence, cost and trends.
- Prosswimmer, T., Heng, A. and Daggett, V., 2024. Mechanistic insights into the role of amyloid-β in innate immunity. Scientific Reports, 14(1), p.5376. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-024-55423-9.
- Raj, A., LoCastro, E., Kuceyeski, A., Tosun, D., Relkin, N. and Weiner, M., 2015. Network Diffusion Model of Progression Predicts Longitudinal Patterns of Atrophy and Metabolism in Alzheimer's Disease. Cell Reports, 10(3), pp.359–369. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2014.12.034.
- Rajendran, L., Honsho, M., Zahn, T.R., Keller, P., Geiger, K.D., Verkade, P. and Simons, K., 2006. Alzheimer's disease β-amyloid peptides are released in association with exosomes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 103(30), pp.11172– 11177. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0603838103.
- Rayman, J.B., 2023. Focusing on oligomeric tau as a therapeutic target in Alzheimer's disease and other tauopathies. Expert Opinion on Therapeutic Targets, 27(4–5), pp.269–279. https://doi.org/10.1080/14728222.2023.2206561.

- Readhead, B., Haure-Mirande, J.-V., Funk, C.C., Richards, M.A., Shannon, P., Haroutunian, V., Sano, M., Liang, W.S., Beckmann, N.D., Price, N.D., Reiman, E.M., Schadt, E.E., Ehrlich, M.E., Gandy, S. and Dudley, J.T., 2018. Multiscale Analysis of Independent Alzheimer's Cohorts Finds Disruption of Molecular, Genetic, and Clinical Networks by Human Herpesvirus. Neuron, 99(1), pp.64-82.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2018.05.023.
- Reardon, S., 2023. ALZHEIMER'S DRUG DONANEMAB HELPS IN EARLY DISEASE. [online] Nature. Available at: https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-023-02321-1> [Accessed 30 July 2024].
- Ridder, K., Keller, S., Dams, M., Rupp, A.-K., Schlaudraff, J., Del Turco, D., Starmann, J., Macas, J., Karpova, D., Devraj, K., Depboylu, C., Landfried, B., Arnold, B., Plate, K.H., Höglinger, G., Sültmann, H., Altevogt, P. and Momma, S., 2014. Extracellular Vesicle-Mediated Transfer of Genetic Information between the Hematopoietic System and the Brain in Response to Inflammation. PLoS Biology, 12(6), p.e1001874. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1001874.
- Sáiz-Vazquez, O., Puente-Martínez, A., Pacheco-Bonrostro, J. and Ubillos-Landa, S., 2023. Blood pressure and Alzheimer's disease: A review of meta-analysis. Frontiers in Neurology, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2022.1065335.
- Salloway, S., Sperling, R., Fox, N.C., Blennow, K., Klunk, W., Raskind, M., Sabbagh, M., Honig, L.S., Porsteinsson, A.P., Ferris, S., Reichert, M., Ketter, N., Nejadnik, B., Guenzler, V., Miloslavsky, M., Wang, D., Lu, Y., Lull, J., Tudor, I.C., Liu, E., Grundman, M., Yuen, E., Black, R. and Brashear, H.R., 2014. Two Phase 3 Trials of Bapineuzumab in Mild-to-Moderate Alzheimer's Disease. New England Journal of Medicine, 370(4), pp.322–333. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1304839.
- Saman, S., Kim, W., Raya, M., Visnick, Y., Miro, S., Saman, S., Jackson, B., McKee, A.C., Alvarez, V.E., Lee, N.C.Y. and Hall, G.F., 2012a. Exosome-associated Tau Is Secreted in Tauopathy Models and Is Selectively Phosphorylated in Cerebrospinal Fluid in Early Alzheimer Disease. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 287(6), pp.3842– 3849. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.277061.
- Saman, S., Kim, W., Raya, M., Visnick, Y., Miro, S., Saman, S., Jackson, B., McKee, A.C., Alvarez, V.E., Lee, N.C.Y. and Hall, G.F., 2012b. Exosome-associated Tau Is Secreted in Tauopathy Models and Is Selectively Phosphorylated in Cerebrospinal Fluid in Early Alzheimer Disease. Journal of Biological Chemistry, [online] 287(6), pp.3842–3849. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.277061.
- Saman, S., Kim, W., Raya, M., Visnick, Y., Miro, S., Saman, S., Jackson, B., McKee, A.C., Alvarez, V.E., Lee, N.C.Y. and Hall, G.F., 2012c. Exosome-associated Tau Is Secreted in Tauopathy Models and Is Selectively Phosphorylated in Cerebrospinal Fluid in Early Alzheimer Disease. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 287(6), pp.3842– 3849. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.277061.
- Sandau, U.S., Magaña, S.M., Costa, J., Nolan, J.P., Ikezu, T., Vella, L.J., Jackson, H.K., Moreira, L.R., Palacio, P.L., Hill, A.F., Quinn, J.F., Van Keuren-Jensen, K.R., McFarland, T.J., Palade, J., Sribnick, E.A., Su, H., Vekrellis, K., Coyle, B., Yang, Y., Falcón-Perez, J.M., Nieuwland, R. and Saugstad, J.A., 2024. Recommendations for reproducibility of cerebrospinal fluid extracellular vesicle studies. Journal of Extracellular Vesicles, 13(1). https://doi.org/10.1002/jev2.12397.

- Sardar Sinha, M., Ansell-Schultz, A., Civitelli, L., Hildesjö, C., Larsson, M., Lannfelt, L., Ingelsson, M. and Hallbeck, M., 2018. Alzheimer's disease pathology propagation by exosomes containing toxic amyloid-beta oligomers. Acta Neuropathologica, 136(1), pp.41–56. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-018-1868-1.
- Saugstad, J.A., Lusardi, T.A., Van Keuren-Jensen, K.R., Phillips, J.I., Lind, B., Harrington, C.A., McFarland, T.J., Courtright, A.L., Reiman, R.A., Yeri, A.S., Kalani, M.Y.S., Adelson, P.D., Arango, J., Nolan, J.P., Duggan, E., Messer, K., Akers, J.C., Galasko, D.R., Quinn, J.F., Carter, B.S. and Hochberg, F.H., 2017. Analysis of extracellular RNA in cerebrospinal fluid. Journal of Extracellular Vesicles, 6(1). https://doi.org/10.1080/20013078.2017.1317577.

Scheltens, P., De Strooper, B., Kivipelto, M., Holstege, H., Chételat, G., Teunissen, C.E., Cummings, J. and van der Flier, W.M., 2021. Alzheimer's disease. The Lancet, 397(10284), pp.1577–1590. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32205-4.

Selkoe, D.J., 2002. Alzheimer's Disease Is a Synaptic Failure. Science, 298(5594), pp.789–791. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1074069.

- Serrano-Pozo, A., Frosch, M.P., Masliah, E. and Hyman, B.T., 2011. Neuropathological Alterations in Alzheimer Disease. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine, 1(1), pp.a006189–a006189. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006189.
- Smith, A.M., Davey, K., Tsartsalis, S., Khozoie, C., Fancy, N., Tang, S.S., Liaptsi, E., Weinert, M., McGarry, A., Muirhead, R.C.J., Gentleman, S., Owen, D.R. and Matthews, P.M., 2022. Diverse human astrocyte and microglial transcriptional responses to Alzheimer's pathology. Acta Neuropathologica, 143(1), pp.75–91. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-021-02372-6.
- Stancu, I.-C., Vasconcelos, B., Ris, L., Wang, P., Villers, A., Peeraer, E., Buist, A., Terwel, D., Baatsen, P., Oyelami, T., Pierrot, N., Casteels, C., Bormans, G., Kienlen-Campard, P., Octave, J.-N., Moechars, D. and Dewachter, I., 2015. Templated misfolding of Tau by prion-like seeding along neuronal connections impairs neuronal network function and associated behavioral outcomes in Tau transgenic mice. Acta Neuropathologica, 129(6), pp.875–894. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-015-1413-4.
- Takeda, S., Wegmann, S., Cho, H., DeVos, S.L., Commins, C., Roe, A.D., Nicholls, S.B., Carlson, G.A., Pitstick, R., Nobuhara, C.K., Costantino, I., Frosch, M.P., Müller, D.J., Irimia, D. and Hyman, B.T., 2015. Neuronal uptake and propagation of a rare phosphorylated high-molecular-weight tau derived from Alzheimer's disease brain. Nature Communications, [online] 6(1), p.8490. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms9490.
- Tanzi, R.E., 2012. The Genetics of Alzheimer Disease. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine, 2(10), pp.a006296–a006296. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006296.
- Troutwine, B.R., Hamid, L., Lysaker, C.R., Strope, T.A. and Wilkins, H.M., 2022. Apolipoprotein E and Alzheimer's disease. Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B, 12(2), pp.496–510. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsb.2021.10.002.
- Uddin, Md.S., Stachowiak, A., Mamun, A. Al, Tzvetkov, N.T., Takeda, S., Atanasov, A.G., Bergantin, L.B., Abdel-Daim, M.M. and Stankiewicz, A.M., 2018. Autophagy and Alzheimer's Disease: From Molecular Mechanisms to Therapeutic Implications. Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience, 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnagi.2018.00004.

- van de Wakker, S.I., Meijers, F.M., Sluijter, J.P.G. and Vader, P., 2023. Extracellular Vesicle Heterogeneity and Its Impact for Regenerative Medicine Applications. Pharmacological Reviews, 75(5), pp.1043–1061. https://doi.org/10.1124/pharmrev.123.000841.
- Wang, L., Bharti, Kumar, R., Pavlov, P.F. and Winblad, B., 2021. Small molecule therapeutics for tauopathy in Alzheimer's disease: Walking on the path of most resistance. European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry, 209, p.112915. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2020.112915.
- Wang, Y., Balaji, V., Kaniyappan, S., Krüger, L., Irsen, S., Tepper, K., Chandupatla, R., Maetzler, W., Schneider, A., Mandelkow, E. and Mandelkow, E.-M., 2017. The release and trans-synaptic transmission of Tau via exosomes. Molecular Neurodegeneration, 12(1), p.5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13024-016-0143-y.
- Yamada, K., Cirrito, J.R., Stewart, F.R., Jiang, H., Finn, M.B., Holmes, B.B., Binder, L.I., Mandelkow, E.-M., Diamond, M.I., Lee, V.M.-Y. and Holtzman, D.M., 2011. In Vivo Microdialysis Reveals Age-Dependent Decrease of Brain Interstitial Fluid Tau Levels in P301S Human Tau Transgenic Mice. The Journal of Neuroscience, [online] 31(37), pp.13110–13117. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2569-11.2011.
- Yang, L.G., March, Z.M., Stephenson, R.A. and Narayan, P.S., 2023. Apolipoprotein E in lipid metabolism and neurodegenerative disease. Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism, 34(8), pp.430–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tem.2023.05.002.
- Yin, Z., Han, Z., Hu, T., Zhang, S., Ge, X., Huang, S., Wang, L., Yu, J., Li, W., Wang, Y., li, D., Zhao, J., Wang, Y., Zuo, Y., Li, Y., Kong, X., Chen, F. and Lei, P., 2020. Neuron-derived exosomes with high miR-21-5p expression promoted polarization of M1 microglia in culture. Brain, Behavior, and Immunity, 83, pp.270–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2019.11.004.
- You, Y., Zhang, Z., Sultana, N., Ericsson, M., Martens, Y.A., Sun, M., Kanekiyo, T., Ikezu, S., Shaffer, S.A. and Ikezu, T., 2023. ATP1A3 as a target for isolating neuronspecific extracellular vesicles from human brain and biofluids. Science Advances, 9(37). https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.adi3647.
- Yuyama, K., Sun, H., Usuki, S., Sakai, S., Hanamatsu, H., Mioka, T., Kimura, N., Okada, M., Tahara, H., Furukawa, J., Fujitani, N., Shinohara, Y. and Igarashi, Y., 2015. A potential function for neuronal exosomes: Sequestering intracerebral amyloid-β peptide. FEBS Letters, 589(1), pp.84–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.febslet.2014.11.027.
- Zadka, Ł., Sochocka, M., Hachiya, N., Chojdak-Łukasiewicz, J., Dzięgiel, P., Piasecki, E. and Leszek, J., 2023. Endocytosis and Alzheimer's disease. GeroScience, 46(1), pp.71–85. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11357-023-00923-1.
- Zhang, X., Tong, T., Chang, A., Ang, T.F.A., Tao, Q., Auerbach, S., Devine, S., Qiu, W.Q., Mez, J., Massaro, J., Lunetta, K.L., Au, R. and Farrer, L.A., 2023a. Midlife lipid and glucose levels are associated with Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & Dementia, 19(1), pp.181–193. https://doi.org/10.1002/alz.12641.

- Zhang, Z., Yu, K., You, Y., Jiang, P., Wu, Z., DeTure, M.A., Dickson, D.W., Ikezu, S., Peng, J. and Ikezu, T., 2023b. Comprehensive characterization of human brainderived extracellular vesicles using multiple isolation methods: Implications for diagnostic and therapeutic applications. Journal of Extracellular Vesicles, 12(8). https://doi.org/10.1002/jev2.12358.
- Zhao, Z., Wijerathne, H., Godwin, A.K. and Soper, S.A., 2021. Isolation and analysis methods of extracellular vesicles (EVs). Extracellular Vesicles and Circulating Nucleic Acids. https://doi.org/10.20517/evcna.2021.07.
- Zilka, N., Korenova, M., Kovacech, B., Iqbal, K. and Novak, M., 2010. CSF phospho-tau correlates with behavioural decline and brain insoluble phospho-tau levels in a rat model of tauopathy. Acta Neuropathologica, 119(6), pp.679–687. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-010-0680-3.











